
Tinnitus may be the brain’s way of replacing sounds no longer 
received through the auditory system, similar to chronic pain 
syndrome.4 Hearing involves the auditory system as well as multiple 
regions of the brain, including the auditory cortex, the frontal lobe and 
the limbic system. A new study using fMRI reveals that people with 
mild tinnitus (those that have adapted to symptoms), rely more on the 
brain’s frontal lobe rather than the amygdala, suggesting that this 
adaptation may help to control emotional responses and reduce 
tinnitus distress.2

While most people with tinnitus are able to adapt and ignore the 
sound, some are so severely affected that they are unable to perform 
daily activities. More noticeable in silence, tinnitus can affect 
concentration, sleep, employment and can “leave patients more 
vulnerable to other mental health problems, such as depression and 
anxiety.”3 Compounding the issue though, stress, depression, anxiety 
and lack of sleep also worsen tinnitus symptoms.

Although there is no known cure for tinnitus, numerous effective 
therapies do exist. The 2014 Clinical Practice Guideline: Tinnitus 
supports clinical evaluation and multi-disciplinary intervention.5 
Clinicians should perform a thorough history and physical exam and 
refer patients to audiology specialists and/or otolaryngology for 
hearing and tinnitus evaluations. Individualized care plans are 
essential and most patients require a combination of therapies to 
effectively manage bothersome tinnitus. Supportive treatment options 
are included below:1,4-6

 • Sound Therapy: 60-90% report relief from symptoms with 
  sound therapy. Sound therapy includes devices that utilize 
  music, fractal tones, or environmental sounds to facilitate 
  habituation or mask the tinnitus.
 • Hearing Aids: Due to the high association with tinnitus, 
  addressing hearing loss can often relieve tinnitus.
 • Cognitive Behavioral Therapy: Counseling and education 
  support emotional needs for enhancing coping skills.
 • Medication: Currently no FDA approved drugs exist to treat 
  tinnitus but there are options to address the mental health 
  support if needed. Numerous over the counter supplements 
  have made claims to fix or treat tinnitus and although there 
  may be anecdotal reports, no evidence-based studies support 
  the use of supplements such as Ginkgo biloba, melatonin or zinc.
 • Experimental Therapies (more information and studies are 
  needed): repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation (rTMS), 
  transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS), deep brain 
  stimulation (DBS), brain surface implants, vagus nerve 
  stimulation (VNS).

It is important to remember that although there are no cures for 
tinnitus, successful treatment and management options are available. 
Patients suffering with tinnitus can get relief.
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Tinnitus is the perception of sound without the presence of a physical 
or external noise. Commonly referred to as “ringing in the ears,” 
tinnitus can manifest as buzzing, hissing, whistling or clicking. One of 
the most common health conditions, almost everyone experiences 
tinnitus at some point, but more than 50 million Americans report 
chronic symptoms (15% of the general population), and of them, about 
20 million struggle with chronic bothersome tinnitus and 2 million are 
debilitated by the condition.1 Nearly one third of adults over 65 are also 
affected.2 60% of Iraq and Afghanistan Veterans return home with 
hearing loss or tinnitus, representing one of the most prevalent injuries 
among soldiers.3

Tinnitus is considered a symptom of a medical condition, not a disease, 
and presents uniquely in each patient. It can be bilateral, unilateral, 
intermittent or constant and can vary in intensity. Tinnitus is strongly 
associated with noise induced hearing loss, either due to a single 
auditory trauma or exposure to loud noises over time. Other causes 
can include:
 • Ear and Sinus infections
 • Earwax blockage
 • Heart or blood vessel diseases (often related to pulsatile 
  tinnitus, which is rare)
 • Ototoxic Medications
 • Ménière’s Disease 
 • Tumors (acoustic neuroma, Vestibular Schwannoma)
 • Hormonal Changes
 • Thyroid abnormalities
 • Head/neck trauma, TMJ disorder
 • Barometric trauma (scuba diving, concussive explosive blasts)

The exact process by which tinnitus occurs is still being investigated. 
One theory proposes that the absence of certain sound frequencies 
due to inner ear damage changes how the brain processes sound. 

Please
stop this
ringing!
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